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THE RICHARD JEFFERIES SOCIETY (Registered Charity No 1042838) was 

founded in 1950 to promote appreciation and study of the writings of Richard 
Jefferies (1848-1887). 

Annual Membership runs from 1 July and is open to all on payment of the 
current subscription of £12 single or £14 couple (£8 students). Overseas 
Members incur additional postal charges of £5.  

Members receive spring and autumn newsletters along with a summer 
Journal. The annual report is included in the autumn newsletter. The Society 
has a library  of books by and about Richard Jefferies that is now stored at 
-ÉÃÈÁÅÌ 3ÈÅÒ×ÏÏÄȭÓ ÈÏÍÅ ÁÎÄ ÔÏ ×ÈÏÍ ×Å ÁÒÅ ÍÏÓÔ grateful. The 3ÏÃÉÅÔÙȭÓ 
archives are placed in the Wiltshire & Swindon History Centre, Chippenham, or 
are on display at the Richard Jefferies Museum. Activities include a spring 
meeting, a study day in summer, special outings, a Birthday Lecture and an 
Annual General Meeting.  

  

TRUSTEES AND COUNCIL MEMBERS 2016-17 
Peter Bainbridge, Simon Coleman, Patrick Dillon, Roger Ebbatson, Margaret 
Hunt (Swindon Secretary), Eric Jones (Vice Chairman), Ray Morse (Hon. Vice 
President), Sheila Povey (Hon. Vice President), John Price (Chairman), Mike 
Pringle, Andrew Rossabi (President), Jean Saunders (Secretary), Barry Sloan, 
Richard Stewart, Phyllis Treitel (Vice President), and Rebecca Welshman. With 
regret, Peter Bainbridge resigned as Treasurer on 25 May 2017. The Society is 
sad to announce the death of Duncan Pepper ɀ a most valued Council Member 
and a good friend.  
 
 Hon. Sec. Jean Saunders 
   The Old Mill, Mill Drive, Foulsham,  
   Norfolk NR20 5RB 
   (  01362 683210 
   Email: info@richardjefferiessociety.co.uk  
   Website: http://richardjefferiessociety.co.uk   

 
NEWSLETTER: edited by Jean Saunders; proof-read by Peter Robins; cover 
photographs by Tom Saunders. Views expressed are not necessarily those of the 
Society. The deadline to submit material for the Spring 2018 Newsletter is 28 
February 2018. Please send your contributions, preferably by email, to the Hon. 
Secretary as above.  

mailto:R.Jefferies_Society@tiscali.co.uk
http://richardjefferiessociety.co.uk/
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FROM THE CHAIR 
 

John Price 
 

 
From left to right: Angus MacLennan, John Price and Richard Fortey 

 

 would like to start this report by again expressing my enormous thanks to 
Jean Saunders, who is the lynch-pin of the Society at present. Not only is she 

the Society Secretary, Membership Secretary, Newsletter Editor and co-editor of 
the Journal, but she has recently taken on the role of Treasurer as well. Pete 
Bainbridge, who has been Treasurer for several years, has had to pass over the 
responsibilities due to his extended family challenges at present. Jean tells me 
she enjoys all the roles but I am concerned that not enough of us are sharing the 
responsibilities of running the Society, and I would appeal to all members to 
consider whether they could assist Jean in any way, and perhaps understudy 
some of the jobs. Do get in touch with me, or talk to Jean, if you would be 
ÐÒÅÐÁÒÅÄ ÔÏ ÈÅÌÐ ÉÎ ÁÎÙ ×ÁÙȢ *ÅÁÎ ÉÓ ÉÎ ÆÁÃÔȟ ÁÔ ÐÒÅÓÅÎÔȟ ÔÈÅ Ȱ/ÎÅ-Stop-3ÈÏÐȱ ÆÏÒ 
Society members. 

The past six months have proved very interesting to me in terms of Society 
activities. The trip to Petersfield exploring aspects of Edward ThÏÍÁÓȭÓ ÌÉÆÅ ÔÈÅÒÅ 
was most rewarding for the three of us that attended. A report in this newsletter 
describes the visit. 

The second award of the John Webb Memorial Prize, this year in conjunction 
with the White Horse Bookshop in Marlborough, was a most successful 
occasion. Publishers submitted a wide range of titles they felt might qualify for 
the award, and after an initial long-listing, Richard Stewart again led the 
discussion at the final selection meeting. Richard Fortey, a writer whom I have 
long admired, was the unanimous winner with his The Wood for the Trees; and 
his cheque and certificate were presented at an event sponsored by the White 
(ÏÒÓÅ "ÏÏËÓÈÏÐ ÏÎ Á ÄÁÙ ÏÒÇÁÎÉÓÅÄ ÂÙ ÔÈÅ -ÁÒÌÂÏÒÏÕÇÈ ,ÉÔ&ÅÓÔ ÏÎ Ȱ#ÏÕÎÔÒÙ 

I 
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7ÒÉÔÅÒÓȱȢ 7Å ÁÒÅ ÖÅÒÙ ÇÒÁÔÅÆÕÌ ÔÏ !ÎÇÕÓ MacLennan for making this joint award 
possible. 

I have given two talks on Richard Jefferies this summer. One was to some of 
the medical staff at the Great Western Hospital, and the other was at the 
Crowborough Festival. The latter event was very well attended, and it became 
clear that there is considerable pride in the town about our/their author, 
despite his stay there being very short. I can also report that the misspelling of 
Ȱ*ÅÆÆÒÉÅÓ 7ÁÙȱ ÏÎ Á ÒÏÁÄ ÓÉÇÎ ÈÁÓ ÎÏ× ÂÅÅÎ ÃÏÒÒÅÃÔÅÄȢ 

I have reported elsewhere in this  ÎÅ×ÓÌÅÔÔÅÒ ÁÂÏÕÔ $ÕÎÃÁÎ 0ÅÐÐÅÒȭs sad 
death and his funeral, but I must mention here his great help with the Literary 
Award. Last year he read all the books shortlisted, and was a great help at the 
final selection meeting. This year he was far too ill to travel to Coate for our 
meeting, but he had made careful notes on each of the final listed books, which 
I was able to read out at the selection meeting. 

Two or three months ago, I had a visit from a young pupil at Marlborough 
College, Charlotte Gow, who was undertaking a project on Richard Jefferies. 
Every member of her year group had been required to produce a project on a 
subject of their own selection, and Charlotte had chosen Jefferies. She had 
visited the Museum, and asked me some very perceptive questions. I am very 
pleased to say that she told me recently that her submission had been 
considered the best of the Year Group! I am also pleased to welcome her father, 
Matt Gow, to membership of the Society. 

Another new member whom I was delighted to meet was Michael Sherwood, 
who kindly agreed to house the Society Library at his house in Devon. We met 
at Duncanȭs house in Chew when he collected the boxes. The library is a very 
underused resource, despite our reducing its size by offering surplus stock to 
members; and is available on request for research. 

There was an almost unanimous welcome to the special extended 130
th

 
AnnÉÖÅÒÓÁÒÙ %ÄÉÔÉÏÎ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ 3ÏÃÉÅÔÙȭs Journal, and we look forward ÔÏ ÎÅØÔ ÙÅÁÒȭs 
similarly enlarged offering. I am also happy to let members know that the first 
ÖÏÌÕÍÅ ÏÆ !ÎÄÒÅ× 2ÏÓÓÁÂÉȭs new biography of Jefferies should be published next 
year. It has been a labour of love ɀ and scholarship. Further details will follow. 
) ×ÁÓ ÖÅÒÙ ÉÎÔÅÒÅÓÔÅÄ ÔÏ ÒÅÁÄ ÔÈÅ ÃÉÔÁÔÉÏÎ ÆÒÏÍ ÔÈÅ Ȱ3ÁÒÓÅÎÓȱ ÁÒÔÉcle in the 

WANHS in 1946 (see p.31). H.C. Brentnall actually built the house in which I 
now live, and continued to inhabit it until his death in the 1950s. He was a 
remarkable polymath, and was Chairman of WANHS for many years, as well as 
carrying out many excavations of barrows and tumuli in the area. Despite being 
familiar with his work, I had not come across any references to Jefferies by him 
until now. Although RJ was careful not to identify specific locations in his 
writings, Brentnall coul d have mentiÏÎÅÄ #ÈÁÒÌÅÓ 3ÏÒÌÅÙȭs poems, as in them he 
clearly names a number of locations on the Marlborough Downs, some 
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associated with Jefferies ɀ but perhaps tÈÅ ÉÎÔÉÍÁÔÉÏÎ ÉÓ ÔÈÁÔ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ works 
were much ÍÏÒÅ ×ÉÄÅÌÙ ËÎÏ×Î ÔÈÁÎ 3ÏÒÌÅÙȭs in 1946; and this was two years 
before the rash of publications and re-publications in 1948 for the Centenary. 
) ÄÉÄȟ ÂÙ ÔÈÅ ×ÁÙȟ ÈÁÖÅ ÔÏ ÌÏÏË ÕÐ ÔÈÅ ÍÅÁÎÉÎÇ ÏÆ ȰÓËÁÌÄȱȦ  
I look forward very much to welcoming all those members who can manage 

to join us, to our AGM on the 4 November at Liddington, when Roger Ebbatson 
×ÉÌÌ ÂÅ ÓÐÅÁËÉÎÇ ÏÎ Ȱ3ÅÅËÉÎÇ ÔÈÅ "ÅÙÏÎÄȡ -ÁÔÅÒÉÁÌÉÔÙ ÖÅÒÓÕÓ 3ÐÉÒÉÔÕÁÌÉÔÙ ÉÎ 
*ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓ ÁÎÄ (ÁÒÄÙȢȱ 

 

FROM THE SECRETARY 
 

Jean Saunders 
 warm welcome is extended to new members who have joined the Society 
since September 2016:  

 

Malcolm Andrews ɀ Kent 
Malcolm Dixon ɀ Cumbria 
Sally England ɀ London 
Becky & Mark Frost ɀ Dorset 
Matt Gow ɀ Wiltshire  
Nick Hall ɀ North Yorkshire  
David Lloyd ɀDevon 
Stephen Parsons ɀ Somerset 

Sylvia Pilot ɀ Wiltshire  
Michael Sherwood ɀ Devon 
Sarah & Peter Troughton ɀ  
           Wiltshire  
David Wilkins ɀ Berkshire 
Carol Winder ɀ Wiltshire  
Arabella White ɀ Cheshire 
Howard Wix ɀ Fife  

 

The total membership during the 2016-17 subscription year, that ended on 30 
June 2017, numbered 232 ɀ this includes 56 joint members and three 
organisations. Life membership applies to 34 members. Although the majority 
live in the United Kingdom , others live in Europe or English-speaking countries. 
Annual subscriptions were due on 1

 
July ɀ thank you to those members who 

paid promptly. This is much appreciated and reduces my workload. 
Many thanks to those of you who responded so positively and encouragingly 

to the extended summer edition of the Journal. Peter Robins and I put a 
considerable amount of work into producing the publication and it is  good to 
read the comments. Members of the 3ÏÃÉÅÔÙȭÓ Executive Council have agreed 
that we should continue with th e soft-back book format and publish one 
Journal a year that will be issued in the summer. The theme of the Summer 2018 
edition will be ȬRichard Jefferies: The View from AbroadȭȢ   

I regret to announce that, as a result of family commitments, Peter 
Bainbridge has stepped down as Honorary Treasurer and the post is now 
vacant. )ȭÄ ÌÉËÅ ÔÏ ÔÁËÅ ÔÈÉÓ ÏÐÐÏÒÔÕÎÉÔÙ ÔÏ ÔÈÁÎË 0ÅÔÅ ÆÏÒ ÈÉÓ ÅÎÔÈÕÓÉÁÓÍ and for 
his interest in the Society ɀ we need more people like him to help keep the 
Society alive. We are keen to hear from anyone who might consider taking on 
the ÔÒÅÁÓÕÒÅÒȭÓ role. It is a five-year term of office and appointments are made at 

A 
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the AGM when trustees are elected to the 3ÏÃÉÅÔÙȭÓ governing Executive 
Council. 4ÈÅ ÔÒÅÁÓÕÒÅÒȭÓ ÒÏÌÅ ÉÓ ÏÎÅ ÏÆ ÇÏÏÄ book-keeping, maintaining records 
of expenses and income, and preparing the end-of-year accounts on 1 July. It is 
useful, but not essential, to be able to use Excel spread-sheets and to attend four 
meetings a year in Swindon that includes the AGM. Please contact me if you can 
help in any way.     

 

JOINT MEETING: Richard Jefferies Society and Friends of Alfred Williams, 

Richard Jefferies Museum, Saturday 1 April 2017. 
 

Margaret Hunt  
 

he annual meeting of the two organisations, who came together to share 
readings by or about Alfred Williams and Richard Jefferies, was hosted by 

the Society this year and attended by eleven members of one or both societies 
and one non-member.  
 

*ÏÈÎ 0ÒÉÃÅ ÇÁÖÅ ÔÈÅ ÆÉÒÓÔ *ÏÉÎÔ %ÖÅÎÔ ÒÅÁÄÉÎÇȟ ÅÎÔÉÔÌÅÄ Ȭ#ÈÉÌÄhÏÏÄ ÁÔ #ÏÁÔÅȭȟ 
ÔÁËÅÎ ÆÒÏÍ %Ä×ÁÒÄ 4ÈÏÍÁÓȭs 1909 biography of Richard Jefferies. 

Caroline Ockwell gave an account of the fortunes of a 19
th

 century chapel in 
South Marston, which had recently been privately purchased with a view to 
restoring it for social use. 
.ÅØÔ ÃÁÍÅ 'ÒÁÅÍÅ &ÒÁÎËÌÉÎȟ ×ÈÏ ÒÅÁÄ ÆÒÏÍ 7ÉÌÌÉÁÍÓȭ Scenes from a Wiltshire 

Village (Bassett Down), with which he had family connections. 
Eric Jones then produced passages from Nature Near London by Jefferies, and 

also handed out pictures of Sussex sheep and shepherds from the relevant 
period. 

Roy Burtonȭs choice was taken from a specially prepared hand-out consisting 
of a number of Willi amsȭ poems. This was Ȭ!ÆÔÅÒ ÔÈÅ 2ÁÉÎȭȟ Á Ϋγάΰ ÖÅÒÙ ÓÌÉÇÈÔÌÙ 
annotated version of the original, written in 1912. A reading of the first and third 
verses had been included in the autumn 2016 funeral service for the late John 
Forster.  

Sylvia Pilot and Roy BuÒÔÏÎ ÊÏÉÎÔÌÙ ÒÅÁÄ 7ÉÌÌÉÁÍÓȭ Ȭ4Ï Á "ÌÁÃËÂÉÒÄȭ ÖÅÒÓÅÓ ɀ 
from Poems in Wiltshire (1911). 

Next, non-member John Simmons, contributed the initial paragraph from the 
ÆÉÒÓÔ ÃÈÁÐÔÅÒ ÏÆ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ The Story of My Heart. 

Margaret Bathe combined with Roy Burton in prÅÓÅÎÔÉÎÇ 2ÏÙȭÓ ÓÅÌÅÃÔÅÄ ÌÉÎÅÓ 
ÆÒÏÍ Ȭ!ÂÏÕÔ 7ÉÌÔÓÈÉÒÅȭ ÂÙ 7ÉÌÌÉÁÍÓȢ 

The penultimate reader was Margaret Hunt, who gave a short extract from 
*ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ Hodge and His Masters (1880). This concentrated upon the everyday 
outdoor activities of a farm labourerȭs small son. 
&ÉÎÁÌÌÙȟ 'ÒÁÅÍÅ &ÒÁÎËÌÉÎ ÒÅÔÕÒÎÅÄ ÔÏ ÒÅÁÄ 7ÉÌÌÉÁÍÓȭ ÁÃÃÏÕÎÔ ÏÆ ,ÉÄÄÉÎÇÔÏÎȢ  
Throughout the event, there was group discussion upon all the items selected. 

T 
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STUDY DAY: Connections and Inspirations: the Influence of Richard Jefferies 

on Writers and Poets, Richard Jefferies Museum, Saturday 24 June 2017.  
Margaret Hunt  

 

he event was attended by 10 members of the Society, plus the speaker 
Rebecca Welshman, her partner and two small children. Apologies for 

absence had been received from Peter Bainbridge, Jean Saunders and Michael 
Parrott.  

John Price opened the proceedings by welcoming those present, introducing 
Rebecca and referring to a recently-discovered letter from Albert Einstein, in 
which he expressed a view of time remarkably similar to Richard Jefferies own, as 
outlined in The Story of My Heart. 

Accompanying her talk with a digital presentation, Rebecca first indicated 
that her research had revealed that until after his death, Richard Jefferies had 
been widely known as the author of The Gamekeeper at Home. Recognition was 
gained thereafter as the result of the trend toward the study of natural history, 
×ÈÉÃÈ ÈÉÇÈÌÉÇÈÔÅÄ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ ÃÏÎÃÅÎÔÒÁÔÉÏÎ ÕÐÏÎ ÃÏÕÎÔÒÙÓÉÄÅ ÔÏÐÉÃÓȢ 4ÈÅ 
ÐÒÏÄÕÃÔÉÏÎ ÉÎ ΫβγΪ ÏÆ Á ÎÅ× ÅÄÉÔÉÏÎ ÏÆ *ÏÈÎ 7ÁÔÓÏÎȭÓ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ ÂÏÏË ×ÁÓ ÁÌÓÏ 
influential in this regard. In thei r writings from this time, Charles Dickens, 
2ÏÂÅÒÔ ,ÏÕÉÓ 3ÔÅÖÅÎÓÏÎ ÁÎÄ *ÏÈÎ 2ÕÓËÉÎ ÈÁÄ ÅÃÈÏÅÄ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ ÒÕÒÁÌ ÉÎÔÅÒÅÓÔÓȢ 
The placing of the Jefferies bust in Salisbury Cathedral in 1897 had also served as 
a form of advertisement ɀ to Thomas Hardy and George Eliot , for example. 

Edward Garnett (also Richard, his father) were inf luenced by a resuscitation 
ÏÆ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ The Story of My Heart, and the latter considered that the novel 
Amaryllis at the Fair ×ÁÓ ÓÕÐÅÒÉÏÒ ÔÏ 4ÈÏÍÁÓ (ÁÒÄÙȭÓ The Mayor of Casterbridge. 
Jefferies met Hardy in 1873. A quotation from W.H. Hudson, written when he 
ÓÔÁÙÅÄ ÉÎ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ ÃÏÔÔÁÇÅ ÁÆÔÅÒ ÔÈÅ ÌÁÔÔÅÒȭÓ ÄÅÁÔÈȟ ×ÁÓ ÒÅÁÄ ÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇȢ 
2ÅÂÅÃÃÁ ÎÅØÔ ÒÅÆÅÒÒÅÄ ÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÅÆÆÅÃÔ ÏÆ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ ×ÒÉÔÉÎÇÓ ÕÐÏÎ !ÌÆÒÅÄ 7ÉÌÌÉÁÍÓȟ 

and drew attention to the more than half a century of Jefferies research carried 
out by Samuel Looker. Agriculturalist A.G. Street, was referred to, also John 
#ÌÁÒÅȟ ×ÈÏ ÈÁÄ ÄÅÓÉÇÎÁÔÅÄ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓ ÁÓ Ȱ4ÈÅ ÆÁÔÈÅÒ ÏÆ ÎÁÔÕÒÅ ×ÒÉÔÅÒÓȱȢ ,ÁÓÔÌÙȟ 
ÍÅÎÔÉÏÎ ×ÁÓ ÍÁÄÅ ÏÆ #ÌÁÉÒÅ 4ÏÍÁÌÉÎȭs biography of Thomas Hardy.  

General discussion then took place, led by John Price, who indicated that 
*ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ After London had inf luenced science fiction writers, such as William 
Morris and *ÏÈÎ &Ï×ÌÅÓȢ 4Ȣ3Ȣ %ÌÉÏÔȭÓ The Wasteland was another possible 
example.  
"ÒÉÁÎ -ÏÒÒÉÓ ÄÒÅ× ÁÔÔÅÎÔÉÏÎ ÔÏ ÃÈÉÌÄÒÅÎÓȭ ÆÉÃÔÉÏÎ ÒÅÆÅÒÅÎÃÅÓȢ On the matter of 

*ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓȭ ÁÃÃÅÓÓ ÔÏ ÂÏÏËÓȟ Á ÐÏÃËÅÔ 3ÈÁËÅÓÐÅÁÒÅ ÁÎÄ ÐÏÅÔÒÙ ÈÁÄ ÂÅÅÎ ÔÈÅ ÍÏÓÔ 
prominent of these. 

Norma Goodwin referred to Hudsonȭs writings from the days when he lived in 
Hampshire. 

T 
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The influence of Jefferies upon D.H. Lawrence was mentioned by Roger 
Ebbatson as stemming from the days in his youth, when Lawrence had been able 
to access Jefferiesȭ books at the local Mechanics Institute. The Open Air had been 
sent to him in 1909. Lawrenceȭs early novel, The White Peacock, had affinities 
with Jefferiesȭ works in its intense and emotional rendering. It was also noted 
that at this time, authors had tended to echo Jefferies in their emphasis upon the 
inclusion of gamekeepers. ,ÁÄÙ #ÈÁÔÔÅÒÌÅÙȭs Lover had resemblances to Jefferiesȭ 
Greene Ferne Farm. 

Ben Hughes had come upon Jefferiesȭ writings while at school, and spoke of 
the impressions he had gained from them. 

Wye Valley writer about countrywide matters, Flora Klickmann, who might 
possibly have followed Jefferiesȭ example, was mentioned by Margaret Hunt. No 
one present knew of her. 

Gillian Bromhead read two poems by local poet Mollie Holden, which were 
reminiscent of Jefferies mode of expression. Other matters referred to were: the 
suggestion that men find it more difficult ÔÈÁÎ ×ÏÍÅÎ ÔÏ ÒÅÓÐÏÎÄ ÔÏ ÎÁÔÕÒÅȭs 
manifestations and to express views upon them; participation in modern walking 
groups is not the best means of becoming aware of, and responding to, the 
natural environment; Gerald Finzi and Frank Bridge were examples of composers 
who had been inf luenced by Jefferies. 

An extract from Millstone Grit  by Glyn Hughes, and a poem by Charles 
Hamilton Sorley were read by John Price. 

Finally, Rebecca Welshman gave short readings from Jefferiesȭ ȬConnections 
and Inspirationsȭ ɀ a description of the views to be seen from the village of 
Liddington ɀ and from Wild Life in a Southern County. She finished by reciting a 
poem. 

The morning session of the Study Day closed just before 1.00 pm. In the 
afternoon, lively discussion continued, authors discussed at some length being 
Edward Thomas and W.H. Hudson. The point was raised that Hudson always 
×ÒÏÔÅ ÁÓ Á ȰÖÉÓÉÔÏÒȱ ×ÈÅÎ ÄÅÓÃÒÉÂÉÎÇ %ÎÇÌÉÓÈ ÓÃÅÎÅÒÙȟ ×ÈÉÃÈ ÍÁÙ ÈÁÖÅ ÂÅÅÎ 
because he was born in Argentina. 
 

SUMMER OUTING: Visit to Petersfield and Steep 
 

John Price 
 

n Thursday 15 June, three members of the Richard Jefferies Society met at 
the newly amalgamated Petersfield Museum. We visited the temporary 

%Ä×ÁÒÄ 4ÈÏÍÁÓ %ØÈÉÂÉÔÉÏÎȟ ÍÏÕÎÔÅÄ ÔÏ ÍÁÒË ÔÈÅ ÃÅÎÔÅÎÁÒÙ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ×ÒÉÔÅÒȭÓ 
death at Arras. This was a fascinating display, showing many artefacts belonging 
to Thomas, such as his clay pipe, and his army trunk; as well as many examples 

O 
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of his writing and published works. Various local artists had also produced a 
ÓÅÌÅÃÔÉÏÎ ÏÆ ÐÒÉÎÔÓȟ ÒÅÆÌÅÃÔÉÎÇ ÏÎ 4ÈÏÍÁÓȭ ÌÉÆÅ ÁÎÄ ×ÏÒËÓȢ 

In an adjacent room, there was a collection of photographs, all taken by 
Thomas in 1913, on a Box Brownie. These came to light only recently, and some 
were used to illustrate a new edition of Journey into Spring. Finally, we were 
privileged to visit the Edward Thomas Archive Room, in which books and 
manuscripts from the Tim Wilton -Steer collection are being stored and 
catalogued. 

After taking lunch in Petersfield we were fortunate in being able to visit the 
local Church at Steep, where a floral display was being prepared for its opening 
ÔÈÅ ÎÅØÔ ÄÁÙȢ %ÁÃÈ ÁÒÒÁÎÇÅÍÅÎÔ ÃÅÌÅÂÒÁÔÅÄ Á ÐÏÅÍ ÂÙ 4ÈÏÍÁÓȢ Ȱ.ÅÔÔÌÅÓȱ ×ÁÓ Á 
fairly obvious, if hazardous, choice for an arrangement, but Adlestrop provided 
more of a challenge. The Laurence Whistler engraved windows were 
emphasised in further arrangements; although one window was vandalised in 
2010, and has been re-engraved by Tony Gilliam. 
7Å ÔÈÅÎ ÕÎÄÅÒÔÏÏË Á ÐÉÌÇÒÉÍÁÇÅ ɉÂÙ ÃÁÒɊ ÉÎ ÏÒÄÅÒ ÔÏ ÖÉÓÉÔ 4ÈÏÍÁÓȭÓ ÖÁÒÉÏÕÓ 

ÈÏÕÓÅÓ ÉÎ 3ÔÅÅÐȢ 4ÈÅÓÅ ×ÅÒÅȡ Ȱ4ÈÅ 2ÅÄ (ÏÕÓÅȱȟ Ȱ"ÅÒÒÙÆÉÅÌÄ #ÏÔÔÁÇÅȱȟ ÁÎÄ Ȱά 
9Å×ÔÒÅÅ #ÏÔÔÁÇÅÓȱȢ /ÕÒ ÍÏÓÔ ÁÄÖÅÎÔÕÒÏÕÓ ÅØÃÕÒÓÉÏÎ ×ÁÓ ÔÏ ÓÃÒÁÍÂÌÅ ÄÏ×Î 
Shoulder of Mutton Hill  from the woodland track at the top to visit the Edward 
Thomas Memorial Sarsen, which was put in place in 1937. From here, splendid 
views were visible to the South. 

A most enjoyable and rewarding day, with many thanks to Pete Bainbridge, 
who provided the transport from the Wiltshire end.   

 
 

The plaque on the Edward Thomas Memorial Sarsen 
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Pete Bainbridge (left) and Mike Parrott beside the Edward Thomas Memorial Sarsen 
 

 
 

View from the top of Shoulder of Mutton Hill  
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WILD LIFE IN A SOUTHERN COUNTY 
 

Richard Stewart 
 

any members will no doubt be familiar with a very good source of quotations 
by Richard Jefferies, most of them about a paragraph in length. This is The 

Pocket Richard Jefferies by Alfred H. Hyatt, published by Chatto and Windus. My 
copy is a second impression, dated 1906, so it was obviously popular at that time. 
After a recent re-reading of Wild Life in a Southern County I turned to this source 
and was disappointed to find only two passages that the author considered worth 
inclÕÄÉÎÇȢ (Å ÏÂÖÉÏÕÓÌÙ ÐÒÅÆÅÒÒÅÄ ÔÈÅ ÌÁÔÅÒ ×ÏÒËÓȟ ×ÈÉÃÈ ) ÃÁÎ ÕÎÄÅÒÓÔÁÎÄȡ Ȭ4ÈÅ 
0ÁÇÅÁÎÔ ÏÆ 3ÕÍÍÅÒȭ ÁÓ Á ÓÉÎÇÌÅ ÅÓÓÁÙ ÈÁÄ ÅÌÅÖÅÎ ÉÎÃÌÕÓÉÏÎÓ ×ÉÔÈ Ô×ÅÎÔÙ ÓÅÖÅÎ ÆÏÒ 
The Story of My Heart. Wild Life in a Southern County is an early work and I doubt if 
many readers of Jefferies would consider it to be his best work. However, I consider 
each of these short passages well worthy of selection ɀ chapter references given: 

Chapter One ɀ Ȭ4ÈÅ ÊÏÙ ÉÎ ÌÉÆÅ ÏÆ ÔÈÅÓÅ ÁÎÉÍÁÌÓ ɀ indeed, of almost all animals and 
birds in freedom ɀ is very great. You may see it in every motion ɀ in the lissom 
bound of the hare, the playful leap of the rabbit, the song that the lark and the finch 
must sing; the soft, loving coo of the dove in the hawthorn; the blackbird ruffling 
out his feathers on a rail. The sense of living ɀ the consciousness of seeing and 
feeling ɀ ÉÓ ÍÁÎÉÆÅÓÔÌÙ ÉÎÔÅÎÓÅ ÉÎ ÔÈÅÍ ÁÌÌȟ ÁÎÄ ÉÓ ÉÎ ÉÔÓÅÌÆ ÁÎ ÅØÑÕÉÓÉÔÅ ÐÌÅÁÓÕÒÅȭȢ 

Chapter Three ɀ Ȭ4ÈÅ ÃÏÌÏÕÒ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÙÅÌÌÏ×ÈÁÍÍÅÒ ÁÐÐÅÁÒÓ ÂÒÉÇÈÔÅÒ ÉÎ ÓÐÒÉÎÇ ÁÎÄ 
early summer: the bird is aglow with a beautiful and brilliant yet soft yellow, 
pleasantly shaded with brown. He perches on the upper boughs of the hawthorn or 
on a rail, coming up from the corn as if to look around him ɀ for he feeds chiefly on 
the ground ɀ and uttering two or three short notes. His plumage gives a life and tint 
to the hedge, contrasting so brightly with the vegetation and with other birds. His 
song is but a few bars repeated, yet it has a pleasing and soothing effect in the 
ÄÒÏ×ÓÙ ×ÁÒÍÔÈ ÏÆ ÓÕÍÍÅÒȭȢ  

Chapter Nine ɀ Ȭ7ho can stay indoors when the goldfinches are busy among the 
bloom on the apple trees? A flood of sunshine falling through a roof of rosy pink 
and delicate white blossom overhead; underneath, grass deeply green with the 
vigour of spring, dotted with yellow buttercups and strewn with bloom shaken by 
the wind from the trees ɀ is not this better than formal -patterned carpets, and the 
×ÈÉÔÅ ÆÌÁÔ ÃÅÉÌÉÎÇÓ ÔÈÁÔ ×ÅÉÇÈ ÓÏ ÈÅÁÖÉÌÙ ÕÐÏÎ ÔÈÅ ÓÉÇÈÔȭȢ  

Chapter Twelve ɀ Ȭ4ÈÅ ÎÉÇÈÔÉÎÇÁÌÅ ÓÈÏ×Ó ÎÏ ÔÉÍÉÄÉÔÙ ×ÈÉÌÅ ÁÌÌ ÉÓ ÓÔÉll, but sings on 
the bough in full sight, hardly three yards away, so that you can see the throat swell 
as the notes are poured forth ɀ now in intricate trills, now a low, sweet call, then a 
ÌÉÑÕÉÄ ȰÊÕÇ-jug-ÊÕÇȦȱ 4Ï ÍÅ ÉÔ ÓÏÕÎÄÓ ÒÉÃÈÅÒ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÍÏÒÎÉÎÇ-sunlight, flowers, and 
the rustle of green leaves seem the natural accompaniment; and the distant chorus 
of other birds affords a contrast and relief ɀ an orchestra filling up the pauses and 
ÓÕÐÐÏÒÔÉÎÇ ÔÈÅ ÓÏÌÏ ÓÉÎÇÅÒȭȢ  

 

M 
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FAIRFORD CHURCH 
 

 
3Ô -ÁÒÙȭÓ ÃÈÕÒÃÈȟ Fairford, Gloucestershire, March 2009 

 
 

 
Detail from the West Window  pictured on the front cover.  

The Blue Devil is wheeling one of the damned in a wheelbarrow. 
 

RÉÃÈÁÒÄ *ÅÆÆÅÒÉÅÓ ×ÒÏÔÅ ÁÂÏÕÔ 3ÔȢ -ÁÒÙȭÓ ÃÈÕÒÃÈ in the final article of a series of eight 
for the North Wilts Herald  under the main title of a  Ȭ(ÉÓÔÏÒÙ ÏÆ 3×ÉÎÄÏÎ ÁÎÄ 
ÁÎÔÉÑÕÉÔÉÅÓ ÏÆ ÉÔÓ ÅÎÖÉÒÏÎÓȭ published on 29 February 1868, vol. 7, no 350, p.5. The 


